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I.  Introduction

This Application cannot succeed.  B.C. Hydro has failed to show that the Vancouver Island Generating Plant (“VIGP”) is in the public convenience and necessity.  In fact, the evidence clearly demonstrates exactly the opposite, namely that the Application is not in the public convenience and necessity.  Instead, it is expensive, unnecessary, and inferior on environmental grounds to alternative resources.  As has become clear in this proceeding, VIGP was not even chosen by B.C. Hydro as the preferred means of meeting its needs on Vancouver Island.  Instead, VIGP supplanted new investment in transmission because of B.C. Hydro’s belief – a doubly mistaken belief in our submission – that it was bound to follow a “direction” by a former Minister of Employment and Investment, and that that direction could encompass a stand-alone gas generating plant in Nanaimo.  VIGP carries significant regulatory uncertainty, despite evidence adduced by B.C. Hydro itself that regulatory uncertainty is the most important factor in determining whether or not VIGP should proceed.

The best that can be said in support of VIGP is that it is one means of addressing the risk of a short-term capacity shortage, a means that B.C. Hydro is most comfortable with because it allows it to act unilaterally and avoid relying on any other parties.  In addition, it provides some energy, but at an uneconomic price.

In contrast to these scant benefits, there are very many things that can be said in opposition to VIGP, so many that this Argument will not touch upon them all.  While we will point to some of them, we will have to rely upon other parties to this proceeding to raise the remainder in their own arguments.

The Application is so inadequate, in fact, that it has spawned an unexpected issue:  should the Commission simply issue or deny a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (“CPCN”), or does it have the responsibility and authority to approve something different from the CPCN sought by the Applicant?  That is, should the Commission approve a conditional CPCN or a Request For Tender or some other variation on the Application itself?  As will be argued below, it is not the function of the Commission to attempt to rescue B.C. Hydro from its own failings and devise a new solution; instead, it should reject the Application and let the process of finding a new electrical solution for Vancouver Island proceed unimpeded by the possibility of VIGP.

This Argument will concentrate on addressing those points that B.C. Hydro might have been expected to marshal in support of its Application, namely:

· Is VIGP the least cost alternative?

· Is VIGP characterized by the least regulatory uncertainty?

· Is VIGP preferable on environmental grounds?

· Are there other factors that cause concern?

II.  The Commission’s Mandate

The Application is made pursuant to s. 45 of the Utilities Commission Act.

Certificate of public convenience
and necessity 

     45 (1) Except as otherwise provided, after September 11, 1980, a person must not begin the construction or operation of a public utility plant or system, or an extension of either, without first obtaining from the commission a certificate that public convenience and necessity require or will require the construction or operation. 

Certain other sections of the Act may also be relevant, particularly if the Commission considers whether it has discretion to grant a CPCN conditional upon B.C. Hydro demonstrating through a Request For Tenders process that VIGP is superior to other alternative proposals that might be bid into that process.  Those sections include the following.

Procedure on application 

    46 …(3) The commission may issue or refuse to issue the certificate, or may issue a certificate of public convenience and necessity for the construction or operation of a part only of the proposed facility, line, plant, system or extension, or for the partial exercise only of a right or privilege, and may attach to the exercise of the right or privilege granted by the certificate, terms, including conditions about the duration of the right or privilege under this Act as, in its judgment, the public convenience or necessity may require.
Partial relief 

     89 On an application under this Act, the commission may make an order granting the whole or part of the relief applied for or may grant further or other relief, as the commission considers advisable. 

Commencement of orders 

     90 (1) In an order or regulation, the commission may direct that the order or regulation or part of it comes into operation

(a) at a future time,

(b) on the happening of an event specified in the order or regulation, or

(c) on the performance, to the satisfaction of the commission, by a person named by it of a term imposed by the order.

     (2) The commission may, in the first instance, make an interim order, and reserve further direction for an adjourned hearing or further application. 

In deciding whether to issue a CPCN, the Commission must apply a two-pronged test
:  would VIGP be “convenient”; and would VIGP be “necessary”?  The onus is on the Applicant to satisfy the Commission that VIGP would be in the public convenience and necessity.
  As will be set out below, we submit that it has not met that onus.

In exercising its mandate, it is clear that the Commission enjoys very wide discretion in the formulation of its opinion.  As B.C. Hydro has noted in its Final Argument
, the decision in Memorial Gardens Association (Canada) v. Colwood Cemetery
 establishes that a determination of public convenience and necessity is predominantly the formulation of an opinion.  It should also be noted, however, the decision in that case stated that:

…the phrase “public convenience and necessity” when applied to cemeteries cannot be given precisely the same connotation as when it is applied to those operations more commonly looked upon as public utilities, such as electric power services, water-distribution systems, railway lines and the like….

And also:

Facts must, of course, be established to justify a decision by the Commission….

It is doubtful that there are any facts in this case that could be marshaled to justify the issuance of a CPCN for VIGP.

III.  Factors to Consider

Many different issues arose in the course of this hearing, and a great deal of evidence was adduced with regard to those issues.  We will only address those issues that we submit are most important in the Commission’s exercise of its discretion in this matter.

A.  Vancouver Island’s Capacity Need

It may be that some parties will argue that B.C. Hydro has failed to show that there is a need for additional capacity on Vancouver Island.  The inadequacy of B.C. Hydro’s evidence may indeed have left some legitimate doubt in the minds of those who heard it regarding this fundamental point.  The demonstration of the need for new capacity was particularly undermined by the following weaknesses in B.C. Hydro’s evidence:

· B.C. Hydro initially stated that the HVDC transmission to Vancouver Island would be “retired”.
  It was subsequently revealed that the HVDC system would not actually be taken out of service, it would merely be “zero-rated”.  That is, it would continue functioning exactly as it had done before, but it would no longer be relied upon for planning purposes
.  By having been seen to have given the exaggerated impression that the HVDC lines would no longer be a functioning part of the transmission system, B.C. Hydro raised doubts about whether its claim to need new transmission was more generally exaggerated.

· B.C. Hydro initially claimed that the date by which new capacity would absolutely be required for Vancouver Island would be this year, 2003
.  Now that 2003 has arrived and the date by which new capacity must absolutely be available has been postponed by several years to 2007, questions arise of whether the new date is any more urgent than the old one.

· The weather normalization methodology that B.C. Hydro was utilizing when it determined that new capacity would be needed was suddenly abandoned and replaced with a completely different method
.  Despite the fact that B.C. Hydro’s evidence before the NEB/CEAA Joint Panel in the GSX hearing was based upon the old methodology, it has made no attempt to amend the evidence before that tribunal.  Its replacement of exhibits in the current hearing that had been based on the old methodology with exhibits based on the new methodology was done with no attempt to explain the ramifications of the change, and B.C. Hydro’s evidence under cross-examination on this point provided little reassurance.  The doubt that this creates might be expressed as follows:  given that VIGP is driven by the need for capacity on the coldest days of the year, then if the weather normalization methodology that B.C. Hydro used in its assessment of that cold weather was wrong, is its new evidence an after-the-fact attempt to retroactively justify a project that might be unnecessary?

Despite B.C. Hydro’s undermining of its own claims of the need for new capacity, however, we are prepared to accept that new capacity is needed.  The timetable may be in some doubt, but the deterioration of the HVDC system and continued growth on Vancouver Island – even if it is slower than expected – seem to justify the provision of some form of solution to capacity problems if reliability is to be maintained.

B.  Cost of VIGP 

What would VIGP cost to build?  What would be the cost of electricity from VIGP?   What would be the impact on ratepayers if VIGP were brought into service?  Is VIGP the least cost alternative?

These are questions that are central to the Commission’s mandate in determining whether or not to issue a CPCN.  The answers to these questions suggest that the Commission should not issue a CPCN for VIGP.

(a) What Would VIGP Cost to Build?

At Exhibit 6, BCOAPO IR 4.1, B.C. Hydro provided its P50 and P90 numbers for the construction of VIGP and GSX.  These were as follows:

	
	P50
	P90

	VIGP
	$340 
	$370 

	GSX
	$322 
	$340 


As large as these cost estimates are – and they are, we submit, very large – it is worrisome to contemplate the possibility that the actual final cost of these projects may be even larger.  For this reason, we had attempted to obtain a “P100” estimate from B.C. Hydro at BCOAPO IR 4.2.  B.C. Hydro said that it could not provide a P100 estimate, and initially said – at BCOAPO IR 4.3 – that such a number would be “meaningless”.  Under cross-examination, B.C. Hydro Panel 5 testified that the possibility of extreme events such as earthquakes would prevent them from agreeing to a figure that they could guarantee would not be exceeded, even if it were a figure as high as a billion dollars
.

This is worrisome in two respects.  First, it would be unrealistic to deny that projects as diverse as fast ferries and gun registries have a way of dramatically exceeding their cost estimates, and VIGP could do so as well.  If it does, it will be little consolation to have B.C. Hydro say, in effect, “Isn’t that remarkable, that when there was only 1 chance in 10 of VIGP exceeding its P90 estimate, that that is what has happened?”  Second, VIGP may compete directly with other alternatives.  If it does, then if B.C. Hydro is allowed to use the P50 number as the cost for VIGP, there is a risk that it will compete unfairly with other proposals.

This issue was explored by Commission Counsel with Panel 6
, when he asked whether B.C. Hydro would be prepared to limit the exposure of B.C. Hydro ratepayers by capping the amount of VIGP costs that B.C. Hydro would be able to recover in customer rates.  Counsel for B.C. Hydro, however, objected on the ground that that it would be improper to ask B.C. Hydro to make a commitment as to the position it might take in a future hearing.  The question was therefore never answered.  

Note, however, that this was the very mechanism used by the Commission in its second decision on the Southern Crossing Pipeline
.  In that decision, the Commission stated (at p. 57):

The Commission will require, as a condition of the CPCN, that costs beyond 110 percent of the capital cost in the Application be absorbed by the shareholder and not BC Gas ratepayers. To maximize the incentive, savings below 90 percent will also accrue to the shareholder.
The result of B.C. Hydro’s refusal to answer questions on this point is that it has declined to identify a binding cost estimate and has also declined to provide any guarantee that price overruns will not be passed on to ratepayers.  Clearly, B.C. Hydro does not have enough confidence in its cost estimates that it is willing to be bound by them.  There is no reason why the Commission should show any more confidence in B.C. Hydro’s cost estimates than B.C. Hydro itself has shown.  Instead, it should consider this cost uncertainty as one of the many reasons for rejecting B.C. Hydro’s CPCN Application.

(b) What Would be the Cost of Electricity from VIGP?

Even the most optimistic prediction for what electricity generated by VIGP would cost indicates that this project should not proceed.  This is the 6.5¢ per kWh levelized unit energy cost estimate given by B.C. Hydro at numerous points throughout this hearing.  This price is considerably more than what B.C. Hydro has indicated that it is willing to pay to other generators even for a premium product such as green energy, despite the added value that B.C. Hydro gets from such product by requiring suppliers to surrender their green energy credits
.  Assuming that the price set by B.C. Hydro in its calls for green energy and self-generation is a fair estimate of the value of new energy to B.C. Hydro, then it must follow that the higher price it estimates for electricity from VIGP is too high.

There are, however, even higher price estimates that must be taken into consideration.  One of these is the estimate of 7.3¢ per kWh given in the Legislature on April 2, 2003 by the Minister of Energy and Mines, the Honourable Richard Neufeld.  Since Hansard shows
 that the Minister was accompanied on that occasion by Bob Elton and Gary Sherlock of B.C. Hydro and Les McLaren of the Ministry, and since he gave the 7.3¢ figure more than once
, the Minister was neither speaking without expert advice nor was he speaking in haste.  Furthermore, April 2nd was a month after the filing of the CPCN Application, so the Minister was not relying on preliminary information.

When asked about this figure in a follow-up to BCOAPO IR 6.1, the answer given by B.C. Hydro witnesses did not instill any confidence in the exactitude of B.C. Hydro’s cost estimates:

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  And I gave you the reference to Hansard where the Minister had given a figure of 7.3 cents per kilowatt hour for electricity from VIGP and I was wondering, do you know where the Minister’s figure came from?

MR. ELTON:  A:  I mean, I think there have been various versions of this figure and I think at the time the Minister made the comment – I can’t say specifically which version he was relying on.  That number does ring a bell that at one point we had a version that had that number in, but I can’t tell you which – I’m not sure that it was a published version.

A price of 7.3¢ per kWh makes VIGP so much more expensive than alternative sources of supply that there should clearly be no question of it being allowed to proceed.

There are, however, even higher cost estimates for the price of electricity from VIGP:  those given in the expert evidence of Sheldon Fulton.
  In our submission, Mr. Fulton was a very credible witness, and refreshingly direct in his responses to cross-examination.  The Executive Summary of his written evidence stated (at p. 3):

The combined effect of peaking operation and current 2007/08 Sumas gas prices increases the cost for the facility from the projected $76.70/MWh to $107.75/MWh or 40% higher than determined by the Applicant.

Figures in this range suggest that VIGP is not merely uncompetitive when compared to alternative proposals, it is an albatross which is fully capable of dragging ratepayers and the economy down for years to come.  This expense has simply not entered into B.C. Hydro’s decision-making, however, something that can be perceived in the admission that no matter how high natural gas prices might go, B.C. Hydro would still proceed with VIGP
.  It must be rejected.

(c) Impact On Ratepayers

We asked B.C. Hydro Panel 6
 whether it would be possible to estimate the rate increase that would result for a typical B.C. Hydro residential customer if GSX and VIGP were to proceed.  At Exhibit ZZ, B.C. Hydro indicated that this could not meaningfully be done at this time.  We do not dispute that conclusion.

Given that, we simply submit that a $700 million investment can be expected to have a significant impact on rates.  In this case, it is an impact that is excessive, unnecessary and unjustifiable.

(d) Is VIGP the Least Cost Alternative?

This is probably the single most important question that the Commission must consider in making its determination on whether or not to award a CPCN.  The answer is that VIGP is almost certainly not the least cost alternative.

The first comparison to be made in this respect is that between the GSX pipeline proposal and the Terasen Gas Vancouver Island (“TGVI”) proposal.  While GSX was the subject of a separate hearing before a federal panel, it comes within the purview of the British Columbia Utilities Commission to the extent that B.C. Hydro continues to link it with VIGP, and to the extent that any attempt to pass on higher-than-necessary fuel costs through electricity rates would be reviewable by the Commission.  The comparison filed jointly by B.C. Hydro and TGVI on July 5, 2003 makes it clear that GSX is more expensive than the TGVI proposal in almost all scenarios.  Schedule C of that document makes it clear that this is so even by B.C. Hydro’s own calculations.  The exceptions are where:  (i) by B.C. Hydro’s calculation in Schedule D a third gas generator is assumed, an assumption which we submit is highly problematic; and (ii) by B.C. Hydro’s calculation in Schedule E, the sunk costs are included, another highly problematic assumption given that B.C. Hydro incurred those costs prior to obtaining a CPCN under s. 45 of the Act.  We submit that the sunk costs were imprudently incurred by B.C. Hydro and should not be borne either by competing proposals or by B.C. Hydro’s ratepayers.

The second comparison to be made is that between VIGP and the various proposals that the Commission has heard about in the course of this hearing, those by Norske, Maxim, Hillsborough and Green Island.  All of these would appear to be lower cost alternatives than VIGP.  Some have disadvantages, such as the higher Greenhouse Gas Emissions (“GHG”) from the Hillsborough proposal and the relatively small capacity available from Maxim’s proposal.  Some may not have calculated the exact timeline by which they might become available, although Green Island committed to making power from its project available very quickly
.  The Norske proposal seems to offer advantages in various respects over VIGP, in terms of price, environmental attributes, flexibility and risk to shareholders.

It must be borne in mind at all times, however, that the reason for looking at these alternatives in this proceeding is not to select one of them as the best alternative, but to assist in deciding whether B.C. Hydro has discharged the onus of proving that VIGP is in the public convenience and necessity.

A third comparison to be made is between VIGP and an accelerated schedule for new transmission from the mainland, possibly coupled with increased capacity on the mainland if that should prove necessary.  As the evidence made clear, the gap between the date when the HVDC system is zero-rated and the earliest date when new transmission could be expected to come on-line is already relatively short.  Since this transmission will be constructed anyway, the likelihood that accelerating it will provide options that would be lower cost than VIGP is quite high.

A final comparison to be made in this respect is between VIGP and the range of options that B.C. Hydro has not even examined sufficiently to know their costs.  When B.C. Hydro obtained the 1996 British Columbia Court of Appeal judgment
 that found that the Commission could not order B.C. Hydro to do Integrated Resource Planning, it stopped doing the sort of comprehensive IRP process that the Commission had previously required
.  That meant that it no longer looked at all viable alternatives, merely those that were bid into its Requests for Proposals (“RFPs”).  As a result, it was unable to give evidence about those alternatives.
  Some of them may be lower cost alternatives to VIGP.

The inescapable conclusion to be drawn from all of these comparisons is that B.C. Hydro has not shown VIGP to be the least cost alternative.

C.  Authority to Construct VIGP

The most extraordinary revelation to emerge from the hearing was that the decision to construct VIGP and GSX was an error.  More accurately, VIGP resulted from two errors, an error in law and an error in fact.  As amazing as it is that B.C. Hydro could make a $700 million mistake, this is what has happened.  The chain of events and decisions that led to this point is as follows.

In 1995, B.C. Hydro’s strategy for Vancouver Island was to make capacity additions in the Lower Mainland and enhance the transmission system to Vancouver Island.
  In 1996, that strategy changed.  The change in strategy was not a result of B.C. Hydro’s own internal decision-making process, but was a decision made by the Government of British Columbia, based upon a review of proposals by the Independent Power Producers’ Review Panel.
  That Panel had recommended a short list of five projects on Vancouver Island, three of which were hydroelectric projects and two of which – the Island Cogeneration Project in Campbell River and the Port Alberni Cogeneration Project in Port Alberni – were natural gas fired plants.  In November 1996, the Government purported to direct B.C. Hydro to enter into negotiations for the purchase of electrical energy from the Island Cogeneration Project.

B.C. Hydro does not know the rationale for the Government’s decision and is not prepared to justify that decision.
  Despite that, when the Government communicated that decision to B.C. Hydro through a series of purported “directions” (Exhibit 4H), B.C. Hydro believed that it was required to follow those directions.
  B.C. Hydro followed the first direction when it entered into an agreement with the Island Cogeneration Plant, attempted to follow the second direction when it attempted to proceed with a second natural gas plant in Port Alberni, and believed that it was following government direction by proceeding with the proposed VIGP.

B.C. Hydro made an error of  law by believing that it was bound to follow the purported directions of the Government, and by using those purported directions as the basis for its decisions.  The power of the Government of British Columbia to issue directives to B.C. Hydro is found in s. 35 of the Hydro and Power Authority Act, R.S.BC. 1996, Chapter 212:

Directives 

     35 Despite the Utilities Commission Act, the Lieutenant Governor in Council may issue directives directing the authority in a fiscal year to pay to the government an amount specified in the directive and may issue directives directing the authority in a fiscal year to pay to the persons constituting one or more classes of the authority's past or present customers an amount specified in the directive. 

While the power to issue directives that the Legislature has conferred by s. 35 is very important, it is also very narrow.  It clearly is not wide enough to allow for directives that bind B.C. Hydro in its planning and choice of resources.  Had the Legislature wished to confer such a power, it could have done so.  It did not, and no such power exists.  In addition, it must be noted that s. 35 confers the directive-issuing power on the Lieutenant Governor in Council, not on the Minister.  The three directives issued by Minister Miller that are contained in Exhibit 4H therefore had no legal effect.

It is not surprising that the Legislature left decision-making for B.C. Hydro in the hands of its directors rather than giving it to a cabinet minister, since the very reason crown corporations are established is to remove them from ministerial control, as noted by Dawson and Ward
:

The non-departmental agencies of government are not even all crown corporations, which does not make classifying them any easier.  Few generalizations can be made about them all, but they do tend to have a common characteristic:  a government turns to non-departmental agencies to satisfy needs which, for one reason or another, should be removed from the political direction of ministers who are nearly all elected members of Parliament.  [underlining added]

Dawson and Ward also note
:

It is obvious that under the circumstances no one but the minister can exercise the power of final decision in the department, for power and political responsibility are inseparably linked together.  Again, the non-departmental agencies are different:  no minister for example, makes the final decision on what programmes are broadcast by the CBC, or what artists receive grants from the Canada Council:  the cabinet is responsible for choosing the members of the boards who run such bodies, but once appointed the boards enjoy a remarkable independence in interpreting their duties.

This independence of crown corporations has been noted by the courts in cases such as Elliott v. Canadian Broadcasting Corporation
:

When acting as a broadcaster, CBC is acting in its private aspect.  Its rights, obligations, powers and liabilities are the same as a private broadcaster and not those of a public body.  The legislature was careful in crafting the Broadcasting Act so that the CBC in its broadcasting capacity is not an agent of the party in power.  Thus ministers do not have control over the CBC in its broadcasting aspect.  No government can tell the CBC how it can broadcast the facts of an historical event.

By following the purported directions of Minister Miller, the Board of Directors and management of B.C. Hydro failed to exercise the “remarkable independence” that the Legislature had conferred upon them.  Legally, this amounted to a fettering of their discretion, an error of law that is described as follows in Jones & de Villars
:

Because Administrative Law generally requires a statutory power to be exercised by the very person upon whom it has been conferred, there must necessarily be some limit on the extent to which the exercise of a discretionary power can be fettered by the adoption of an inflexible policy, by contract, or by other means.  After all, the existence of discretion implies the absence of a rule dictating the result in each case; the essence of discretion is that it can be exercised differently in different cases.  Each case must be looked at individually, on its own merits.  Anything, therefore, which requires a delegate to exercise his discretion in a particular way may illegally limit the ambit of his power.  A delegate who thus fetters his discretion commits a jurisdictional error which is capable of judicial review.

…Similarly, a delegate does not necessarily commit an error by referring to the policy adopted by another governmental agency when deciding to exercise his or her own discretion, but may err if the delegate erroneously believes that he or she is bound by a decision of a different delegate and thereby fails to make an independent decision.

Fettering of discretion is an error that applies to Crown corporations as to other public bodies:  see, for example, Bury v. Saskatchewan Government Insurance
.

Having unlawfully fettered its discretion by obeying the purported directions from the Minister rather than following its preferred strategy, B.C. Hydro then – incredibly – managed to misunderstand one of those directions, the one that it believed required it to proceed with VIGP.  Of the three directions contained in Exhibit 4H, B.C. Hydro acknowledges that the first, the November 13, 1996 letter specifically directed B.C. Hydro to enter into negotiations for the purchase of electrical energy from the Island Cogeneration Project
.  B.C. Hydro also acknowledges that the second letter specifically directed B.C. Hydro to enter into negotiations with the Port Alberni Cogeneration Project for an energy purchase agreement.
  B.C. Hydro also agrees that there is nothing in either of those two documents that sets out any broader strategy;
 that is, they do not purport to direct B.C. Hydro to initiate a “natural gas strategy” for Vancouver Island, or to construct a minimum of two natural gas fired generation plants on Vancouver Island.  Each of the two letters purports to direct B.C. Hydro to acquire resources from a particular project.

When the Port Alberni Cogeneration Project was defeated, however, B.C. Hydro believed that it was obliged to proceed with VIGP pursuant to Government direction.
  Looking at the purported direction B.C. Hydro received at that time, however, the May 18, 2000 letter that is the third document in Exhibit 4H, it is clear that there is absolutely nothing directing B.C. Hydro to proceed with another natural gas fired generating plant elsewhere on Vancouver Island or to pursue a “natural gas strategy” for Vancouver Island.  The direction that the Minister purported to give is very clear:

In spite of these setbacks, I wish to reconfirm the direction of the province that BC Hydro continue to pursue the development of a generation project in Port Alberni.  From a provincial and broader public policy perspective, this is an important initiative for the community and the province, evidenced by the high level of local support.  Consequently, BC Hydro is directed to proceed with the development of a generation project in Port Alberni with construction commencing as soon as possible. [underlining added]

To be consistent with the Minister’s direction, B.C. Hydro could have built a gas project in Port Alberni, or a wood waste project in Port Alberni, or a wind project in Port Alberni, or any kind of generation project in Port Alberni.  Instead, it chose to attempt to build a gas-fired generation project in Nanaimo, a decision made not on the merits of the project, but because B.C. Hydro believed it to be pursuant to a binding direction from the Government:

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  …essentially B.C. Hydro doesn’t know what the rationale for the government’s decision was, and that it’s not prepared to justify the government’s decision.

MR. SMYRL:  A:  That is correct.

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  All right.  But because of the government’s decision, B.C. Hydro then accepted that the natural gas-fired—the second natural gas-fired generation plant was the preferred strategy for Vancouver Island.

MR. SMYRL:  A:  That’s correct.

Looking at the May 18, 2000 letter, it is a complete mystery how B.C. Hydro could have considered itself bound by government directive to build a second natural gas fired generation plant at a second location on Vancouver Island, but that was what it apparently believed.

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  All right.  So how did B.C. Hydro know that the government’s direction, which was specific to that generating plant in Port Alberni, should now be interpreted as requiring that you pursue a natural gas generating strategy in another location on Vancouver Island?

MR. RUSSEL:  A:  I believe it’s just consistent with the fact that the preference for a gas-fired generation strategy on the island did see the second plant and we considered it to be the same plant in a different location.

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  Does any of the other panel wish to add anything to that?

MR. ELTON:  A:  No, nothing else to add.

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  All right.  So if I may rephrase it then, I guess you thought that although the initial direction was for gas generation at Port Alberni, when that didn’t work out, you decide that the Port Alberni part of it was the less relevant portion and that the gas was the relevant portion.

MR. RUSSEL:  A:  Correct.

Several attempts were made to attempt to understand B.C. Hydro’s thinking on this matter.  We directed questions on this to Panel 1, Panel 2, Panel 6, and finally to Mr. Rodford when he was recalled on B.C. Hydro’s belated assurance that he would be the appropriate witness to speak on this topic,
 despite Mr. Rodford’s silence on the topic on Panel 1.
  Although Mr. Rodford’s testimony does not make B.C. Hydro’s misinterpretation of the ministerial direction any more comprehensible, Mr. Rodford did make the following points of note in his testimony:

· B.C. Hydro’s decision to proceed with VIGP was pursuant to government direction, and the July 31, 1997 letter and May 18, 2000 letter constituted that direction.

· The words in the May 18th letter talk about a generation project in Port Alberni and not about natural gas generation.

· Despite the actual content of the May 18th letter, B.C. Hydro nevertheless saw the letter as a confirmation of a continuing strategy,
 even though there is nothing setting out such a strategy in either of the two preceding letters.

· There is, in fact, nothing in writing other than the three purported directions that make up Exhibit 4H that B.C. Hydro relied upon in believing that it was directed to proceed with VIGP.

· There was no specific oral supplement to the purported directions from the Government.

· There was, apparently, a “dialogue” between B.C. Hydro and the Government,
 and discussion of natural gas was part of that dialogue.

In attempting to establish the relevance of that “dialogue”, Mr. Rodford pointed to an affidavit that was made by a government employee, Paul Wieringa.  That affidavit was made on a preliminary application before a different tribunal at a time when the Nanaimo site for VIGP had not even been finalized, and was merely filed in this proceeding as an appendix to Exhibit 1.  Mr. Wieringa was not produced as a witness, and there was no opportunity to cross-examine him.  Some of the content of his affidavit is based upon information and belief rather than upon his personal knowledge.  Even if his affidavit contained relevant information, therefore, the Commission could not rely upon it.

That said, however, Mr. Wieringa’s affidavit simply does not contain evidence of any “dialogue” by which B.C. Hydro could consider itself directed to build VIGP or to do anything different from what the Government purported to direct it to do in the three letters that constitute Exhibit 4H.  Instead, it reiterates in paragraph 8 that the Province specifically directed B.C. Hydro to enter into negotiations for an electricity purchase agreement with the Island Cogeneration Project proponents, and reiterates in paragraph 9 that the Province specifically directed B.C. Hydro to negotiate a key principles agreement with the proponents of the Port Alberni Generation Project.  Interestingly, it also reveals that while those two location-specific proposals were ranked first and second in the government-sponsored review, the third, fourth and fifth place projects were small hydro projects, not natural gas projects.

Despite that, when Mr. Rodford was given a final opportunity to provide evidence that could disprove the argument that B.C. Hydro erred in believing that it was directed by the Government to proceed with VIGP, and that its entire strategy was in error, the only evidence he could point to other than Exhibit 4H was the Wieringa affidavit.  Since that affidavit is both irrelevant and unreliable, it does not detract from the inescapable conclusion that must be drawn from the other evidence:  namely, that B.C. Hydro’s proposal to build VIGP - and to build GSX to service it - is a $700 million mistake.

What is the significance of B.C. Hydro’s errors for the Commission’s deliberations?  We submit that they are significant in two ways.  First, the Commission must consider whether a project that is the result of an unlawful fettering of B.C. Hydro’s discretion and an error of fact in its interpretation of purported government directives can really be in the public convenience and necessity.  We say that it cannot.  At the very least, it is one factor that supports the rejection of B.C. Hydro’s CPCN Application.

Second, B.C. Hydro’s errors add to the “regulatory uncertainty” of the VIGP Application.  Because B.C. Hydro’s errors are so obvious, and because administrative law offers remedies when public bodies commit such errors, it is possible that any attempt to proceed with VIGP would be subject to judicial review.  In our opinion, such judicial review would be likely to be successful.  Given the widespread opposition to VIGP, the amount of money that is at stake, and the likelihood of success of a legal challenge, it seems probable that even if the Commission were to issue a CPCN, VIGP would not be able to proceed until after a judicial review of B.C. Hydro’s decision in the British Columbia Supreme Court and at least one level of appeal from the resulting court decision.  The resulting delay is likely to be several years.  VIGP therefore is characterized by greater “regulatory uncertainty” than other competing proposals, despite its head start over those alternatives.  The significance of this regulatory uncertainty is discussed below.  

D.  Regulatory Uncertainty

Yakout Mansour’s evidence on Panel 4 made it clear why the issue of regulatory uncertainty is important.  In his opening remarks, Mr. Mansour indicated that in 1995, B.C. Hydro’s plans called for new transmission from the mainland to Vancouver Island, but that those plans were stalled by the proposal to build the Island Cogeneration Plant.
  Mr. Mansour has been “raising the flag” about the need for new transmission since 1995, and he has pointed out that even the 2006-2007 date for new transmission “may prove to be risky”.
  Despite his concerns, new transmission has not been built.  This was originally attributable to the finding by the Independent Power Producers Review Panel – the same panel that recommended the Island Cogeneration Project and the Port Alberni Cogeneration Project – that the existing transmission would be good until at least 2013.
  That finding was made despite Mr. Mansour’s warnings to the contrary, and it has subsequently been proven wrong.

In the conclusion of his opening remarks, Mr. Mansour said that bringing the quality of supply to Vancouver Island to an acceptable standard would only happen through a combination of transmission and generation, and that “Deciding which project to pursue first is less important than having the first project in operation in time.”

Following up on this point, Mr. Newlands cross-examined Panel 4 about the time line for bringing new transmission in service, and whether the long time line it was allowing for regulatory approval might not be shortened.  As Mr. Newlands put it:

MR. NEWLANDS: Q: But the second part of the question also was, is there any way that that time line can be shortened or expedited? Could you see pre-approval from this Commission or some other Commission?  I guess where I’m coming from, it seems to me that if the transmission was in fact a preferred alternative, to have it fail or be put aside by rules that were literally imposed upon ourself through regulation, didn’t make a lot of sense to me.
Mr. Mansour’s answers seemed to indicate some uncertainty about the accuracy of the time-line that B.C. Hydro was using.

Mr. Mansour was then cross-examined by Mr. Andrews.  The following Transcript excerpt,
 though lengthy, provides the full context for Mr. Mansour’s conclusion that VIGP is only preferable to the 230 kV transmission option if there is less uncertainty about the timing of VIGP than about the timing of the 230 kV transmission:

MR. ANDREWS: Q: Fair enough. I wasn't trying to suggest otherwise.  And the ultimate conclusion is that you want to see this HVDC replaced sooner rather than later, and your speech at the beginning emphasized that you would prefer to see the VIGP plant because it would come into play sooner rather than a transmission option such as the 230 kilovolt. And what I am going to ask you to address now is whether you believe that the timing of the VIGP coming into commercial operation in July of 2006 is cast in stone or whether it is not more accurate to say that that timing too is a matter of some degree of uncertainty.

MR. MANSOUR: A: Mr. Andrews, I just want to make it very clear first of all that as I said in my note, that I feel strongly about the very first feasible alternative that can come on line with the specification and the availability that we need by that time. If it is VIGP it is VIGP. If it is something else it's something else. If it comes from the tender, fine. So I'm not here to say VIGP is the thing. The reason I'm saying VIGP is that because it's the only alternative in my hand, or not in my own hand but that I see that is feasibly possible within the shortest timeframe. If you ask me, as I said, is it 2007, I said if I would have it today I would have had it today. I would have liked to have it today.
MR. ANDREWS: Q: So if it were to turn out that VIGP would not be producing reliable capacity until a date later than a 230 kilovolt option, you would go with the latter, with the 230 kilovolt option?

MR. MANSOUR: A: If 230 kV option is feasible before the 2007 you mean?

MR. ANDREWS: Q: Yes. Well, is feasible -- no, I mean we’re only dealing with the sort of the two possibilities here, and I’m saying that if reliable output from the VIGP plant were not to arrive until after reliable transmission capacity from a new 230 kV system, whenever that occurs, you would at this point in time prefer going with a 230 kilovolt system?

MR. MANSOUR: A: Of course. I mean, I am looking for the reliable option that would come and actually perform.  If generators cannot perform, then they are not a viable option.

MR. ANDREWS: Q: So for example, when Mr. Smyrl testified, and the reference is at page 296 to 297, that -- he says, we were concerned that we might get delayed even a year further, this is to do with the GSX pipeline, because of the construction windows and so on that are required, there are some fairly sophisticated equipment to be brought into the area to lay that pipe, and if we were delayed even another year we would -- might put in jeopardy our ability to meet even an ’07 date.  Would you agree with me that the timing of reliable capacity from VIGP is subject to uncertainties?

MR. MANSOUR: A: Well, there’s uncertainties, as Mr. Smyrl said. I mean, there’s always uncertainties. But also there’s even greater uncertainties for the 230 kV as well. As I spoke earlier, the regulatory process and the length of time, and even engineering point of view, even the three year expectation could be four years, yes it could. I mean, we’re talking about -- we have to dig in and people have to dive in and get good scanning of the entire area, and a lot of money to be spent on, you know, seismic assessment and what have you. Even the 230 kV might be a lot longer.  It’s what is more risky, what is more certain. A generator now, after we lost the time on transmission, a generator now, whatever that may be, is probably have less certainty compared -- on the time line only, against transmission.  Now, having said that, now when you say, well would you wait until then? Well, if you again longterm vision, if you have the vision of 25 and 30 year along the line, which is what the planning process is, and you say that eventually you will have to have the proper mixture between generators and -- generation and transmission to the island, then which one is first.  It’s a matter of sequencing as much as you could and as much as feasible at the time, rather than would you commit to this or you commit to this.

MR. ANDREWS: Q: So your preference at this stage for VIGP over the 230 kilovolt is depending on your assessment of which option has the less uncertainty.

MR. MANSOUR: A: In timing.

MR. ANDREWS: Q: In timing.

MR. MANSOUR: A: Yes sir.
Mr. Mansour again confirmed in response to questions from the Chair that were it not for the issue of regulatory uncertainty, proceeding with new transmission would be preferable to proceeding with VIGP:

THE CHAIRPERSON: And I think it’s your evidence that if there was no regulatory risk, your preference would be to have the 230 kV AC cables?

MR. MANSOUR: A: Based on all the results, yes.

THE CHAIRPERSON: All right.

MR. MANSOUR: A: If there’s no uncertainty risks. The uncertainty of the 230 kV, if they are eliminated, then it is a higher reliability than the VIGP.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Yes. So, but for the regulatory risk you would prefer the 230 kV AC option.

MR. MANSOUR: A: Yes, technically 230 kV option as the first step is better than the VIGP.

THE CHAIRPERSON: And what swings the balance for you in the decision that you’ve made --

MR. MANSOUR: A: Is the uncertainty in the time line and the delay in time line of the 230 kV.

THE CHAIRPERSON: It all boils down to that.

MR. MANSOUR: A: Correct.
By B.C. Hydro’s own evidence, therefore, and by a realistic evaluation of the regulatory uncertainty of VIGP, the Commission should reject the Application.

E.  Environmental Grounds

To what extent should environmental considerations weigh in the determination of whether or not B.C. Hydro should be issued a CPCN for VIGP?  This question was foreshadowed in the argument and decision about whether or not we should be allowed to ask B.C. Hydro’s witnesses if they could give evidence about how VIGP compares with competing proposals on environmental grounds.
  The ruling given at that time had the result of limiting questions about environmental comparisons between VIGP and other projects to the sole question of whether or not they are “B.C. Clean”.

The Energy Plan gives the following definition of the term “B.C. Clean”:

BC Clean electricity refers to alternative energy technologies that result in a net environmental improvement relative to existing energy production. Examples may include small /micro hydro, wind, solar, photovoltaic, geothermal, tidal, wave and biomass energy, as well as cogeneration of heat and power, energy from landfill gas and municipal solid waste, fuel cells and efficiency improvements at existing facilities. This broad definition will allow for the development of a diverse range of cost-effective and environmentally responsible resources across the province."

When parties were asked whether or not their proposals are “B.C. Clean”, the resulting answers indicated that:

· VIGP is not “B.C. Clean”.

· The Hillsborough Resources proposal is not “B.C. Clean”.

· The Maxim Power proposal is “B.C. Clean”.

· The Green Island Energy proposal is “B.C. Clean”.

· Regarding the Norske proposal, 165 MW or 58% of the 284 MW of new energy is “BC Clean”.

Since B.C. Hydro has done no other comparison of the environmental or social aspects of VIGP with those of competing proposals,
 this is the only available environmental measure by which to determine the merits of VIGP vis-à-vis other competing projects.  By this measure, it is clear:  VIGP falls short yet again, and is not the best choice.

The effect for the Commission’s decision can be seen in the B.C. Court of Appeal’s pronouncement that environmental considerations go into the determination of public convenience and necessity
:

It has been evident for some years now that environmental considerations are important in the formulation of the opinion represented by the phrase "public convenience and necessity".

British Columbia Court of Appeal judgments are, of course, binding upon the Commission.  We are not aware of any other binding authority on this question.  It is not open to the Commission to overrule the Court of Appeal, and it has not attempted to do so.

The Commission’s March 20, 2003 “Order” and April 29, 2003 “Order” did not suggest that environmental matters could not be considered at the hearing, but merely noted:  “D. The environmental, economic, social, heritage and health effects of the VIGP have undergone an assessment by the Environmental Assessment Office;….”  Similarly, the March 20 “Notice of Workshops and Pre-hearing Conference” noted:  “Environmental and other impacts of the VIGP have undergone an assessment by the Environmental Assessment Office.”  Environmental issues were not on the “List of Issues” issued by Commission staff, but that list was not intended to be exhaustive, and furthermore Commission staff cannot bind the Commission.
The Chair’s opening remarks noted the following points, none of which we disagree with, and all of which will permit the Commission to take environmental considerations into account in arriving at its decision on whether or not to grant the CPCN:

· The Commission’s jurisdiction is not unlimited.

· Examples of limits on the Commission’s jurisdiction are found in the subject matter of the proceedings before the joint NEB/CEAA panel and the Environmental Assessment Office.

· The Commission can consider environmental and social impacts.

The one remark made in the Chair’s opening remarks which we submit may have been inaccurate or unclear was that the Commission’s authority to consider environmental and social impacts is limited to costs that are likely to emerge as unavoidable costs for utilities and their customers.
  If by “costs”, the Commission had intended to limit its consideration solely to financial costs, then we submit that such an intention would have been inconsistent with the British Columbia Court of Appeal jurisprudence quoted above, and would have been incorrect.  If “costs” was intended to include environmental costs, however, then the statement is not at odds with our submission on the Commission’s responsibility to compare the environmental aspects of VIGP with those of alternatives.

This applies equally to the Chair’s ruling on B.C. Hydro’s objection to our cross-examination, when it was again stated that the Commission’s jurisdiction is limited to a consideration of costs that are likely to emerge as an unavoidable cost for B.C. Hydro ratepayers.  In making that ruling, the Chair said that cross-examination would be allowed on the question of whether or not resources are “B.C. Clean”.  That ruling presumably indicates a recognition by the Commission that the issue of whether or not resources are “B.C. Clean” is relevant to the determination of whether or not a CPCN should be awarded.

We submit that the Commission’s decision to use the “B.C. Clean” designation as an indicator of the broader range of environmental considerations was an appropriate one in this particular hearing.  In our submission, a hearing into a CPCN application should not deal with the type of in-depth environmental considerations that arise in an environmental assessment hearing, but must rely on some more manageable comparison tool.  Integrated resource planning would be one tool by which a utility might normally be able to demonstrate that its proposal compares favourably with competing proposals; unfortunately, B.C. Hydro has not engaged in a full integrated resource planning process since 1995,
 and although it expects to do so in the fall, it is unable to provide an environmental or social comparison of VIGP with competing proposals at this time.

The “B.C. Clean” comparison is, therefore, as useful a tool for comparing VIGP with alternative sources of supply as is available at this time.  On the basis of that comparison, VIGP can be seen to be inferior to competing proposals.  It is also likely that it is environmentally inferior to other supply alternatives that have not been brought forward as proposals at this time.  The environmental inferiority of VIGP is one of the factors that the Commission should take into consideration in rejecting the CPCN Application.

F.  Uncertainty Regarding the Proposed Sale of VIGP and GSX

Another factor that mitigates against awarding a CPCN for VIGP is the uncertainty surrounding the possible sale of VIGP and GSX.  The question of whether or not these projects would be sold is one that has not seemed amenable to a definite answer
.  At the moment, it appears that B.C. Hydro’s position is that these projects will definitely be sold, but not if it does not make economic sense to sell them.  The answers to BCOAPO IRs 5.1 through 5.6 that sought such specifics as the time line for the sale and whether there would be a base price yielded little by way of detail.  Mr. R.B. Wallace had more success on the latter point, when after a lengthy cross-examination, he was able to obtain the answer that the minimum sale price for VIGP would be $58 million,
 but even that answer seemed uncertain as it was pursued further in cross-examination.

The entire notion of a public corporation taking the risk of building a pipeline and generating plant in the hope of subsequently being able to sell those assets raises significant concerns about the liabilities that may be incurred, particularly given that policy about such fundamental matters as a minimum bid price is apparently being made on the fly.  We urge the Commission to consider this uncertainty as one of the factors that would support a decision to refuse to issue a CPCN.

G.  Uncertainty Regarding Actual Construction of VIGP

The evidence of B.C. Hydro’s Panel 1 was that even if a CPCN is issued, the construction of VIGP might be delayed, and might never actually occur.  The possibility that B.C. Hydro might obtain a CPCN and then sit on it indefinitely led us to ask whether B.C. Hydro would be agreeable to a term of the CPCN requiring it to have substantially commenced construction within a fixed time frame; B.C. Hydro was not agreeable to this notion.

We submit that it would be problematic to issue a CPCN to B.C. Hydro for a project that it might never build.

IV.  The Alternative Order:  Conditional CPCN and RFT

An alternative that has been raised to the outright rejection of VIGP is to approve it conditional upon B.C. Hydro establishing a Request for Tenders (“RFT”) process by which the respective costs and benefits of VIGP and other options could be compared on a head-to-head basis.  We initially doubted that the Commission had jurisdiction to order such a process.  It seemed to us that for a tribunal that had been asked to accept or reject a particular application to instead order an applicant to initiate an entirely different process would be an excess of jurisdiction that could not withstand judicial challenge.  This was particularly so in light of the British Columbia Court of Appeal’s 1996 finding that the Commission cannot impose by order its chosen form of controlling planning on B.C. Hydro
.

Given the broad language of ss. 46, 89 and 90, however, and our general belief that the Commission’s powers should be construed as generously as possible, we prefer to proceed on the assumption that the Commission does have the power to order such a process.  The question then becomes one of whether if the Commission can order such a process, it should do so.  In our submission, the answer is that the Commission should simply reject the Application and should not grant an order that is conditional upon a satisfactory RFT process.

We submit that the Commission’s function is properly a supervisory and adjudicative one.  Moving beyond that function even as far as exercising an expanded information-gathering function exposed the Commission to unfavourable judicial scrutiny in 1996; a Commission order that would go beyond that in this case might expose the Commission to a review that – whatever the eventual outcome – would be undesirable.  We submit that the simpler course of rejecting the Application is the preferable one.

Furthermore, if the Application is rejected, the evidence of B.C. Hydro witnesses is that the utility will look for short-term fill solutions and then proceed with transmission reinforcement.
  Since this is what B.C. Hydro had originally intended anyway, it does not seem like a particularly lamentable outcome.

Finally, we foresee considerable difficulties with ensuring the fairness of the proposed RFT process, particularly if it has to proceed at the expeditious pace that would be demanded in order to meet B.C. Hydro’s deadlines for dealing with its capacity problems.  Even the supervision of an outside auditor seems unlikely to satisfy misgivings that would necessarily arise about B.C. Hydro’s treatment of other resources in a competition in which its own project – VIGP – was bid in for its consideration.

V.  Conclusions

In some of the concluding paragraphs of its Final Argument (paragraphs 204-206), B.C. Hydro essentially says that VIGP is at an advanced stage, that a great deal of money has been spent on it, and that if there is an unlevel playing field vis-à-vis alternative resources, that is “simply a fact”.  We would say instead that B.C. Hydro has created an unfortunate situation where it has thrown money away on a bad project and delayed coming before the Commission long enough that it now says any course other than approval of that project creates a risk of power shortages.  We say that B.C. Hydro should not be rewarded for that approach.

For B.C. Hydro, VIGP has long been an unstoppable juggernaut.  No matter how apparent its flaws became, no matter how obvious changing circumstances made its imprudence, B.C. Hydro was determined to see it built.  We put this directly to B.C. Hydro Panel 5
:

MR. DOHERTY:  Q:  …Now, we had testimony on the first day of the hearing that B.C. Hydro’s determination to proceed with VIGP was a result of what it believed to be binding directions from the provincial government requiring it to do so.  Once that determination had been made, is there anything, short of perhaps the ultimate determination by this Commission, that could have resulted in VIGP no longer being B.C. Hydro’s preferred alternative?

MS. FARRELL:  A:  I do not believe so.

In making that “ultimate determination”, the Commission should reject the Application.  The Government of British Columbia has indicated in the Energy Plan that B.C. Hydro will no longer be building its own supply project.  Given that, and B.C. Hydro’s stated intention to resume full Integrated Resource Planning late in 2003, we can look forward to better, more transparent generation choices in the future.  In the meantime, curtailments, conservation and an accelerated schedule for new transmission all offer the means for avoiding any short-term capacity problems, if those problems should ever materialize.

Finally, we submit that an appropriate precedent for the Commission’s consideration is its own decision in the Southern Crossing Pipeline Application, dated April 3, 1998.  The situation in that matter was remarkably similar to that in the current situation:

· The Commission was “very much aware that there is some urgency required in finding a resource alternative to meet  the  seasonal and peaking demand….”  [Executive Summary, p. 5]

· A number of competing proposals had been brought forward.

· The proposal involved “making a large capital investment for core market customers to serve a peaking and seasonal load when there are less costly and lower risk alternatives to meet the need.” [Executive Summary, p. 4]
The Commission did not issue any sort of conditional approval.  Instead, it denied the CPCN Application outright.  It made it clear, however, that it intended to ensure that the process would continue to move forward.  It directed the Applicant to enter into expedited negotiations with B.C. Hydro and to return to the Commission with a new firm proposal by a specified date.  It also directed the Applicant to proceed in parallel to finalize other plans to address the peaking problems.

While the Commission is not bound to follow its own precedents, we submit that in this case it should also deny the CPCN Application but closely supervise B.C. Hydro to ensure it proceeds expeditiously to meet capacity needs.

ALL OF WHICH IS RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED

This 22nd day of July, 2003

Michael P. Doherty

Counsel to BCOAPO et al.
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